
Andrew Brand 
Director of Development 

Evergreen Housing Development Group LLC 
600 University St, Suite 1708 

Seattle, WA 98101 
206-535-6248 x 101 

 
February 4th, 2015 

 
VIA HAND DELIVERY 
 
Honorable Mayor Dan Holladay 
and City Commissioners 
City of Oregon City 
625 Center Street 
Oregon City, OR 97045 
 

RE: AP 14-01/14-02 Beavercreek Road LLC 
 
Dear Mayor Holladay and City Commissioners: 
 
This memo briefly outlines and visualizes the currently approved sewer connection 
option per the MDNS, sewer option 2, and the option the Applicant, Beavercreek Road 
LLC, is asking for the option of consideration by City staff, sewer option 1. 
 
Option 2:  City Requested Option Per MDNS  
 
Option 2 will require removal and replacement of approximately 500 feet of Meyers 
Road from the intersection of Beavercreek Road and Meyers Road to the intersection 
of Beavercreek Road and Emmerson Court.   This removal and replacement is required 
per the City’s Pavement Cut Standards.  500 feet of sewer pipe would be installed in a 
trench going underneath Meyers way and new asphalt would be laid and the roadway 
would be re-striped upon completion. 
 
Option 1:  Option Applicant is seeking to keep open for consideration 
 
Option 1 is not currently approved through the MDNS but the applicant is requesting 
this option be left open for consideration by the City and allowed to be approved if 
this connection meets all City standards and will not result in additional costs to the 
City.  Unlike Option 2, Option 1 would only need approximately 150 feet of new pipe 
and would result in a minimal amount of traffic disruption and public street pavement 
cuts and replacements.  This Option would not require any open trench to cross 
Beavercreek Road and would utilize an existing public utility easement that is 
currently covered by a sidewalk connecting Beavercreek Road and the end of 
Emmerson Court.   
 
Plans on the following pages have visual graphics and notations showing the pavement 
removal and replacement required by each option and a photo of the public utility 
easement that would be utilized under Option 1. 
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Mr. Pete Walter 
Community Development and Planning Dept. 
City of Oregon City 
221 Molalla Ave. Suite 200 
Oregon City, OR 97045 

January 28, 2015 

Dear Mr. Walter, 
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Prior to the Conditional Approval of The Beavercreek Road Apartments project 
(SP 14-01) the Caufield Neighborhood Association submitted comments which 
addressed several concerns of local residents. These included worries about the 
proximity of the airstrip, lack of industrial use and vehicle traffic control. These 
were all addressed in the Conditions of Approval and deemed to present little 
difficulty in the overall approval process. 

However, with the recent Appeal (AP 14-01 and AP 14-02)of the Conditional 
Approval, concern has again been raised regarding two issues of serious 
consequence to the residents of the Caufield Neighborhood Association: the plan 
to allow a cross-basin sewer connection to the Glen Oak drainage system and 
the continued presence of 26 parallel parking slots on the Beavercreek Road 
right-of-way as shown in the project's Site Plan. 

Last night, at the scheduled meeting of the Neighborhood Association, these 
issues, among others, were again discussed. The Association voted unanimously 
to send a letter to you during this appeal period to emphasize two of our most 
pressing concerns. 

The cross-basin connection, while granted as a Condition of Approval, will create 
potential sewer surcharging problems in a sensitive riparian zone along Glen Oak 
road from Coquille Drive to Highway 213. This will affect many homeowners and 
tenants of the town homes along Glen Oak and adjacent arterials with the threat 
of sewer backup and overflow. There is also the risk of sewer flows reaching the 
waterways along Glen Oak Road. The proposed remedy--to enlarge the sewer 
lines in Highway 213--will lead to a cost to the City ratepayers/taxpayers. The 
project developers will only be paying 25% of the cost. The property owners in 
the Caufield Neighborhood will be facing 100% of the sewer backups. The 
current system is already under stress as described by the City itself. The sewer 
lines in Highway 213 will not need to be replaced immediately if this project does 
not go ahead. This will save citizens money for other more pressing repairs. And 
the cross-basin connection is not in keeping with the City's own master plan 
(SSMP) adopted only last year. We do not support the creation of a cross-basin 
connection into the Glen Oak basin to serve the Beavercreek Road Apartments. 



Additionally, there was much concern about the 26 parallel parking spaces 
shown on the Site Plan for the project. Also at last night's meeting was Wes 
Rogers from the Oregon City School District Maintenance Department. He 
indicated that the District was also opposed to the parallel parking on 
Beavercreek Road. It is understood that those parking spaces are not necessary 
to meet the required parking for the Project. However, we would like to ask that 
the elimination of the parallel parking on Beavercreek Road be added as an 
additional condition to file SP 14-01. 

Thank you for your time and consideration in this matter. 

Sincerely, 

Michael Mermelstein, Chairman 

Caufield Neighborhood Association 



From: Aleta Froman-Goodrich
To: John M. Lewis
Cc: Todd Martinez; Pete Walter
Subject: Sewer Connection Beavercreek Rd Apartments FW: Sewer Connection Questions
Date: Friday, January 23, 2015 4:21:16 PM

Hello John L,
 
I thought you should be aware of the following request from Mary Johnson to address questions,
 regarding the Beavercreek Road Apartment project, Live/Work Development. The request is to
 answer the questions in her email  below so that Mary can report back to the Caufield
 Neighborhood Association meeting on 1/27/2015
 
I will most likely  not be able to address all of her questions by the 1/27 deadline  but I will  copy you
 on any responses I do send to the Mary Johnson.
 
For reference see Mary’s email below.  Please let me know if you have any comments that should be
 included in the response.
 
Thanks,
Aleta
 

From: Mary Johnson [mailto:amaryjohnson@hotmail.com] 
Sent: Thursday, January 22, 2015 1:00 PM
To: Aleta Froman-Goodrich
Subject: Sewer Connection Questions
 
Dear Ms. Froman-Goodrich,

I have been asked to report back to the Caufield Neighborhood Association meeting next
 Tuesday with information regarding the Beavercreek Road Apartment project, also known as
 the Oregon City Live/Work Development. I was at the City Council meeting last night to
 comment at the de novo hearing with my concerns about the cross-basin sewer connection for
 the apartment development. The options, as I understand them, are to allow the developers to
 pay a fee-in-lieu to connect either down Meyers Road to the Emmerson Court sewer manhole
 or through the Emmerson Court cul-de-sac using a public easement directly west of
 Beavercreek Road.

My questions:

1. Would the City actually allow the brand-new Meyers Road pavement to be penetrated to
 allow a new sewer line?

2.Is there any consideration for the enormous disruption this project would create for the High
 School and local residents?

3. Is a fifteen-foot utility easement large enough to allow a sewer line extension from the
 development property, under or across Beavercreek Road and down Emmerson Court to the

mailto:/O=OCMAIL/OU=FIRST ADMINISTRATIVE GROUP/CN=RECIPIENTS/CN=AFROMON-GOODRICH
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mailto:tmartinez@ci.oregon-city.or.us
mailto:pwalter@ci.oregon-city.or.us


 existing sewer manhole?

4. Will this action set a precedent to other future developers who also might like to alleviate
 the costs of running over 5000 lineal feet of sewer line to their private development? and
 finally,

5. Will the new pavement overlay on Beavercreek Road also be penetrated with resultant
 patches and uneven travel surfaces?

Thank you for your time in answering these questions. The meeting for the Neighborhood
 Association is Tuesday, January 27
at 7:00 pm. I hope to have an answer from you before that, if possible. Thanks again.

Mary Johnson
971-678-7132
amaryjohnson@hotmail.com

mailto:amaryjohnson@hotmail.com


From: Brian Todd
To: Pete Walter
Subject: Beavercreek Apt Project
Date: Sunday, February 01, 2015 10:04:53 PM

        The Beavercreek Apartment Project is a concern to me because I live at 15034 Emerson Ct and I do not want
 the street in front of my house dug up. The culdesac in front of my house is on my property and I heard that to
 connect the sewer line they would have to dig it up. My wife and I take care of a special needs foster child that gets
 picked up for school everyday with a bus that can lift her and her wheelchair into the bus. I also think it is a terribly
 unsafe idea to put parking on the side of Beavercreek road. We have lived here for about 3 years and have already
 had two cats hit by cars on Beavercreek road. I also don’t want the extra sewage going into the our sewers that may
 cause it to back up. Thank you for your time.

-Brian Todd

mailto:peldone@gmail.com
mailto:pwalter@ci.oregon-city.or.us


From: Pete Walter
To: "Mike Fernandez"
Subject: RE: Beavercreek Apartment Project
Date: Monday, February 02, 2015 11:21:52 AM

Mr. Fernandez,
 
Your questions are important to  me and the City and I wish to clear up any misconceptions,
 although we will be providing more background at the city commission meeting on February 18.
 Whether or not your comments are entered into the record at the hearing, we’ll do our best to
 address your concerns.
 
With respect to sewer, the City Engineer Aleta Froman-Goodrich is the best contact. According to
 Aleta the pipe in Emerson is too shallow to meet engineering standards and the applicant will have
 to connect to Meyer’s Road instead. This is consistent with Condition of Approval #34 of  SP 14-01:
 
“34. The applicant shall provide 8-inch sanitary sewer collection system in the existing and future
 public right-of-way with the connection to the existing collection system at the manhole located in
 Meyers Road at Emerson Court. A short section of the collection system shall be located in a 15-foot
 wide public easement that extends from the western end of “B” Street to the Beavercreek Road
 ROW.”
 
I am not sure how to respond to your general statement regarding the medical needs of seven
 families, although I sympathize with the individuals involved and their needs. We collaborate very
 closely with the police, fire district and school district when we review developments. None of the
 agencies involved indicated a conflict with the development when we transmitted it for review,
 although the school district did indicate a preference for no parking on Beavercreek Road, which has
 been accommodated in the findings and conditions of approval.
 
The 15’ wide public pedestrian access way to Emerson Court is a Public Utility Easement as well as a
 Public Access Easement. This would likely not be affected permanently, if at all.
 
As always, a complete staff report responding to all of these concerns will be available prior to the
 hearing on February 18. Staff won’t be responding to testimony on February 4.
 
Pete Walter
 
 
 
 
From: Mike Fernandez [mailto:cheeseandwine62@gmail.com] 
Sent: Monday, February 02, 2015 10:15 AM
To: Pete Walter
Subject: Re: Beavercreek Apartment Project
 
Thank you Mr. Walter for responding so quickly. The meeting on the 27th was the first I

mailto:cheeseandwine62@gmail.com


 learned about the possibility of a sewer line going down in front of my home. If it was
 discussed at an earlier meeting, due to my wife's medical needs, I was unable to attend. I think
 two issues the Commission must to be award of:
1. The alley from Beavercreek Rd. onto Emerson Ct. is private and owned by 7 residences,
 and
2. the medical needs of five families.
 
Sincerely,
Mr. Fernandez
 
On Mon, Feb 2, 2015 at 9:24 AM, Pete Walter <pwalter@ci.oregon-city.or.us> wrote:

Dear Mr. Fernandez,
 

Thank you. I will forward your comments along to the City Commission. Please be advised
 that since you did not comment in writing during either of the two initial public comment
 periods on SP 14-01, the City Commission has discretion on whether or not to include these
 comments in the record for the appeal.

 

Pete Walter

 

 
 
From: Mike Fernandez [mailto:cheeseandwine62@gmail.com] 
Sent: Sunday, February 01, 2015 11:22 AM
To: Pete Walter
Subject: Beavercreek Apartment Project
 
Dear Pete Walter
I attended the Caufield Neighborhood meeting on the 27th and learned about the apartment
 project SP 14-01 across my street. I live on Emerson Ct.

There are several matters my family and I do not support:

1. The "cross-basin" connection sewer line is planned to go in front of my house; we would
 not be able to use the garage, because the alley is about a wide as the length of a car. The
 alley between Beavercreek Rd. and Emerson Court is private, owned by myself and six
 other residences, who would also be denied access to their homes. The added 183 units
 would also overtax our neighborhood swear system. I am concerned about the back flow.

2. The traffic along 2-lane Beavercreek Road is always a problem during rush hours and
 before and after the high school hours. Allowing parallel parking slots along the road would
 created more problems as well as safety issues. The high school and elementary buses also
 converge at that intersection.

mailto:pwalter@ci.oregon-city.or.us
mailto:cheeseandwine62@gmail.com


3. There is planned for only one exit and entrance road into the
apartments, with estimated of 343 parking spots in the complex. That seems very unsafe and
 traffic problems at the Meyers Rd. and Beavercreek Rd. intersection. Within a year, the
 new school bus complex will be complected at the end of Meyers Rd., behind the high
 school. It is estimated that many of the 80-100 buses will be using the 2-lane Meyers Rd.,
 at least twice a day.There is already backed up traffic with school buses, parents picking up
 their children, high school students and staff, as well as residents in the two courts off
 Meyers Rd. and those living in The Landing apartment buildings every day at that
 intersection.

4. As a resident of Oregon City, I do not applicate the idea that the
Beavercreek Apartment Project is only paying 25% to improve the sewer lines and the rest
 of the community will have to pay higher taxes for the remaining 75%! Without the new
 apartment units, the sewer lines would not have to be upgraded and avoid "surcharging" the
 Glen Oak system, which could cause sewer backups to downstream residences.
 
5. Impact on the neighborhood if Meyers Rd. and Beavercreek Rd are dug up for the sewer
 lines:
 (a) those living on the alley
-One family has 6-month old twins. She would have to walk down the street in kinds of
 weather with them + her and their belongings.
-One family has an artistic child.
-One family has a special need child in a wheelchair. Her school picks her up every day in
 front of her house. 
 
 (b) those living on Emerson Ct.
-One woman walks with a cane and is in her 90s. She would not be able to pull into her
 garage with her groceries and walk that far.
-One family has two children with medical problems and goes to the emergency room often.
-The elementary school bus drops off the children on Beavercreek Rd., and their parents
 walk them down the alley to their homes.
-There is a police officer and a warden at the Woman's Corrections 
who are both on call. 
-There are 12 elementary children who would not be able to play outside nor visit one
 another, safely.
 
 (c.) public
-Many high school students park their cars all day in the court.
-Up to ten or more parents pick up their high school students while parking on Emerson.
-During high school's after and evening programs, Emerson Ct. is filled with all the
 overflow cars.
-At lest three times a week a UPS truck delivers on Emerson.
-The weekly three sanitation trucks are up and down Emerson, as well as back onto the
 alley.
-More than 35 residential cars would try to park on the street during any sewer
 constructions.
-The residential mailboxes are located on Emerson at the corner of Meyers Rd. 
-Finally, it would be devastating if a firetruck or ambulance is needed and the court is filled
 with park cars and a torn up street!
 



Thank you for listening and presenting this at the February 4th meeting,
 
Mr. and Mrs. Mike Fernandez
15028 Emerson Ct.
503-5182450

 

tel:503-5182450






From: Carrie Richter
To: Pete Walter; Tony Konkol
Subject: FW: Feb. 4 Hearing
Date: Wednesday, January 28, 2015 10:52:47 AM
Attachments: image001.png

FYI.
 
Unless expressly stated otherwise, any federal tax advice contained in this communication (including attachments)
 is not intended to be used, and cannot  be used, for the purpose of avoiding federal tax penalties.

This e-mail is for the sole use of the intended recipient(s). It contains information that is confidential and/or legally
 privileged. If you believe that it has been sent to you in error, please notify the sender by reply e-mail and delete
 the message. Any disclosure, copying, distribution or use of this information by someone other than the intended
 recipient is prohibited.

CARRIE A. RICHTER
Attorney  |  503.228.3939 x 3118 Tel  |  503.226.0259 Fax  |  crichter@gsblaw.com

GARVEY SCHUBERT BARER  |  11th Floor  |  121 SW Morrison Street  |  Portland, OR 97204  |  ► GSBLaw.com
►  land use  | condemnation |  real estate e-forum:  www.northwestlandlawforum.com   

 
From: Steven Hultberg [mailto:SHultberg@radlerwhite.com] 
Sent: Wednesday, January 28, 2015 10:20 AM
To: Carrie Richter
Subject: RE: Feb. 4 Hearing
 
Carrie,
 
This email confirms that on behalf of the applicant we are extending the 120-day limit until March 4,
 2015.
 
Please let me know if you need anything further.
 

Steven P. Hultberg
PO Box 2007
Bend, Oregon 97709
P 541.585.3697
C 541.420.1024
E shultberg@radlerwhite.com

We advise you that any discussion of federal tax matters in this email is not intended or written to be
 used, and may not be used by you or any taxpayer, to (a) avoid penalties under the Internal Revenue
 Code, or (b) promote, market or recommend to any other party any transaction or matter addressed
 herein. All taxpayers should seek independent tax advice.
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